Sherman Oaks Neighborhood Council

Land Use Committee

September 19, 2013

Minutes

Present:  Ron Ziff, Chair; Alicia Bartley, Jackie Campbell, Jackie Diamond, Art Fields, Mikie Maloney, Sue Steinberg

1. Call to order at 6:30 PM at Sherman Oaks Library
2. Roll Call and welcome
3. Minutes from July 18, 2013 meeting approved; minutes from August 15, 2013 meeting corrected and approved
4. Introduction of elected officials and staff: Jonathan Brand, CD4
5. No Public Forum
6. Chair’s Report:

a. The City Council voted on August 28 and approved the IVT project.  Ron represented the committee and SONC at the hearing. Most of the LUC conditions are still attached to the project. There are three groups who opposed approval: Marshall Long of SOHA, attorney, Bradley Torgan, representing an undisclosed client, and Gerry Silver of Homeowners of Encino, who has not been at any hearing. At the August SOHA meeting, Marshall Long said that SOHA had gotten the project reduced to 399 units and finally to 325.
b. There was an anonymous letter published by the Encino Homeowners Association that said this committee didn't really do any work on IVT. The letter accused the committee of being “wined and dined” by the developer.  Ron stated publicly that to the best of his knowledge everyone on the committee ate their own food; there was no wine of any kind. Ron said he was proud of the hard work done by the committee, whether or not members voted for or against the project. Several committee members worked hard to get the project redesigned. Altogether the LUC listened to 14 hours of testimony from more than 120 speakers.
c. The LUC had reported a violation by the US Bank at Van Nuys & Ventura when they closed the Ventura entrance and walled across it, in what we believed was a violation of the Specific Plan. It turned out they were doing construction without permits. They have been at work again this past week and are returning the building to its original condition.
7a. Proposed nursery school at 5128 Hazeltine, (ZA 2013-2186-CU-ZV) 
The applicant is seeking to expand an existing large family daycare facility with 14 children to a Montessori pre-school for up to 35 students in the R1 zone. The applicant is also seeking a variance to allow two parking spaces to be located in the front yard. A circular driveway has already been constructed. The required third parking space would be in the existing rear garage. The representative of the applicant, Erika Iverson, explained the requests. 
Fourteen neighbors spoke opposing the project: Bill Gasparovic, Jayne Santino, Barbara Levy, Chris Eisenberg, Sam Leemon, Theodore Leemon, Vince Hughes, Marshal Safron, Clare Eisenberg, Jerri Safron, Nancy Perry, Gary Margolis, Robert Gerdew, and Lilia Veleff. Concerns were expressed about traffic in the neighborhood, lack of parking in the neighborhood, safety of the children as parents pull into driveway and out onto Hazeltine, noise from the children’s play area in the back, congestion in the alley, high-impact commercial use in a residential area, and reduced property values. Teacher Sophie Timbers spoke in favor of the project. 

CD 4 Deputy Jonathan Brand said the council office has concerns about the project, including number of children, only three parking spaces being provided, the length of time it will take to drop-off a preschooler, and the residential location of the proposed school. The LUC members asked questions of the representative. LUC Committee members expressed concern about the use in a residential zone, and the potentially negative impacts on neighbors. 

Action: Motion to deny by Art Fields; seconded by Jackie Campbell. Discussion ensued. Motion to deny the request was approved unanimously. 
7b. New restaurant at 13625 Ventura Boulevard 
The applicant, Hyperlounge, LLC, is requesting a conditional use permit to continue on-site sale and consumption of a full line of alcoholic beverages, as part of a proposed new restaurant. The restaurant site, formerly operated as Mr. Cecil’s Ribs, has been closed for more than one year, and are now required to obtain a conditional use permit. Representative Michael Gonzales said the site has operated as a restaurant since at least 1961. In 2011, Mr. Cecil’s Ribs closed down and renovations took more than one year.  One speaker expressed concern about noise, speeding cars along the alley, and rowdy behavior and drinking in the alley. It was discussed that the problems may be generated by another restaurant. The applicant stated they will be providing valet parking during all hours of operation, with off-site parking being provided in a nearby office building. Security will be provided during all hours of operation. 
Action: Motion to approve the request by Sue Steinberg; seconded by Alicia Bartley. Discussion ensued. Motion was modified to include the stipulation that the applicant must provide the LUC a copy of the parking agreement, as well as agreeing to provide security and no dancing or live entertainment. Motion to approve the request with modifications approved unanimously.
8.  Committee Business
No committee business was discussed
8a.Changes to the Minute taking procedure

Due to the necessity of library closure, the LUC moved the meeting outside. It was decided by unanimous vote to rotate the duty of taking meeting minutes between the LUC members, with the exception of the chairperson, vice-chairperson, and the committee member handling the applicants’ submittals of the agendized items, currently Alicia Bartley.
9.  Announcements from the Committee

No announcement from the Committee
10. Meeting adjourned at 8:15 pm
Next meeting is October 17, 2013 at the Sherman Oaks Library

Respectfully submitted by, 
Sue Steinberg

October 14, 2013
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